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Life Threatening Emergencies  Fire/Police/Ambulance - Dial Triple Zero (000) All Hours 

Bungendore Police:  6238 1244     Ambulance Bookings:  131233 

Wamboin Community Assn www.wamboincommunity.org.au      

 Bywong Community  www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

Fire Brigade     http://wamboin.rfsa.org.au 
The Wamboin Whisper: The Whisper is a monthly community newsletter established in 1981 by and owned by the Wamboin 

Community Association. The Whisper is published at the start of each month, excluding January. It is distributed to every 

letterbox in Wamboin, Bywong and Queanbeyan Palerang Council residents just southeast of the Federal Highway. Each issue 

goes to volunteer deliverers by the first Sunday of the month and is also then available at www.wamboincommunity.asn.au. Any 

proceeds from advertisements in The Whisper after printing costs go to the Wamboin Community Association. 

Contributions to the Whisper: Contributions from all residents are encouraged, valued and the main content of the newsletter. 

The current editor is Ned Noel, 17 Reedy Creek Place, Wamboin, 2620, phone 0409 997 082.  Paul Downey of Cooper Road also 

shares in doing the editing.     Please email contributions to either whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au or to nednoel@optusnet.com.au 

or mail them or drop them off. On contentious matters the Wamboin Community Association will strive to maintain a balanced 

view, by seeking advice from the editorial team and by seeking alternative views to be published in the same edition. The deadline 

for each issue is the last Sunday night of the month before, so the deadline for the July 2021 issue is 7 pm Sunday night, June 

27, 2021. Advertising prices, per issue, based on rough fraction of inside the margins A4 area:  1/8 $24   1/6 $29   ¼ $35   1/3 

$44    ½ $70   2/3 $87   Full Page $140.   email or phone inquiries to the editor as above.   

Bywong and Wamboin Facilities and Contacts 
Bywong Community Mike Wilkins - President 6230 3473 president@bywongcommunity.org.au 

Bywong Hall Bookings Bookings Officer  lrrhallbywong@gmail.com 

Church - Anglican Gai Donald - Warden 0438 400 634 peterandandrew2012@gmail.com 

Community Nurse Heather Morrison - Bungendore 6238 1333  

Fire Brigade Matt O’Brien - Captain 6128 0600 bsn hrs wamboincaptain@gmail.com 

Geary’s Gap Pony Club Cameron Smith 0419 449 747  

Golf Peter Greenwood 6238 3358 p.greenwood2@bigpond.com 

Injured Wildlife Wildcare – Helpline 6299 1966  

Justice of the Peace Peter Greenwood - JP 6238 3358  

Justice of the Peace Andrew Stainlay – JP 0408 469 880 stains@bigpond.net.au 

KYB Bible Study Group Robyn Doran 6238 3469 rdoran4@bigpond.com 

Lake George VIEW Club Pauline Segeri 6238 1996  

Landcare Kathy Handel - Treasurer 6238 3596 khandel@bigpond.net.au 

NSW SES (assist – storm/flood) NSW Call Centre 132 500  

NSW SES Bungend. (non-urgent) After Hours Duty Officer 6238 0222  

Sutton School Playgroup Belinda Robinson - Convenor 0422 262 426 brobinson35@hotmail.com 

Table Tennis Mike Muston 0406 606 238 mikemuston@gmail.com 

Wamboin Community Assoc. Peter Evans - President 6236 9779 president@wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Wamboin-Bung. Book Group Sally Saunders 0419 303 229 sally.saunders1@bigpond.com 

Wamboin Hall Bookings Joan Mason 6238 3258 joan.mason@internode.on.net 

Wamboin Markets Meriel Schultz 6238 3309 lmsconsulting@bigpond.com 

Wamboin Play Group Coordinator  wamboin.playgroup@gmail.com 

Wamboin Pony Club Kate O’Connor - President 0413 008 824 wamboinpcsecretary@gmail.com 

Wamboin Thurs Social Grp Narelle Pumphrey 0438 917 206 pumpbnjc@westnet.com.au 

Wonderful Women of Wamboin Gail Ritchie Knight 0416 097 500 whirlwind1@argonite.com.au 

ARF  (Rescue Dogs) Lisa Whitney 0408 260 796 lisawhitney059@gmail.com 

 

Young Entrepreneurs: 

Rebecca Purdie – pet/horse sitting 6238 3343  Kathleen Dunkerly -  baby sitting -  0435 794 070  kathleen.dunkerly07@gmail.com 

Grace Taylor 0490758476 baby sitting and tutoring for primary school students Graceataylor145@gmail.com 

http://www.wamboincommunity.org.au/
http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/
http://wamboin.rfsa.org.au/
http://www.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
mailto:whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au
mailto:nednoel@optusnet.com.au
mailto:lrrhallbywong@gmail.com
mailto:peterandandrew2012@gmail.com
file:///C:/Users/Inspiron560/Documents/Whisper/wamboinpcsecretary@gmail.com
mailto:pumpbnjc@westnet.com.au
mailto:Lisawhitney059@gmail.com
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mailto:Graceataylor145@gmail.com
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   Well the crisp frosts have already started and the chills of winter have arrived. The mornings have been 

glorious with the autumn sun creeping across the landscapes as the morning warms. Horse troughs have that thin sheet of ice and 

most of the colour trees have turned to shades of reds and yellows providing brightness in our winter landscape. It won’t be too 

long before the snowy winds start. It’s a great time to get out and enjoy our unique greenways. I have seen may sold signs lately 

(as the housing market goes a bit bonkers) and it is probably time to remind our new folk of one of our greatest assets hidden 

away in Wamboin. The greenways stretch (around 25km) throughout Wamboin and Bywong and provide a great opportunity for 

walking, horse riding and mountain biking in a mostly bush setting. The jewel in the crown is Millpost Hill. The highest hill in the 

district at 918m above sea level and provides views that go forever in every direction. It also has a historic trigonometrical rock 

cairn erected around 1872 (first cairn off the famous Lake George baseline and with views to the other cairns including the ACT 

borders). This in itself is a great story that I will detail in our next edition.  Do yourself a favour and head up for a sunset on a 

clear evening, it is just spectacular or a morning for that matter More great information about our greenway network is available 

on the Bywong Community Association page. This is the time to get out and explore the greenways.  

 The Wheels of Wamboin – you will find a post as the Wheels of Wamboin wrap in this issue. We raised $1,280 from the 

gate which will be donated to the Wamboin RFS. The Wamboin RFS also raised an addition $300 from the BBQ stall. Thank you 

again for everyone who made the day special. 

 Millpost Hill – A Canberra based communications company is seeking to install a relay tower on Millpost Hill. This tower 

is to allow the company to transfer their link to Bungendore via a network of towers across the landscape. There are articles 

representing each side of the debate in this edition of the Whisper.  

 Roadside Mowing –a huge thumbs up to QPRC for the mowing and clearing works along our local road verges. The 

works allow our residents to walk on the verges instead of dangerously using the roads, especially when it is dark so early in the 

evenings. Well done QPRC you have done a great job, looking forward to the remaining verges being completed.  

 Fireworks and Bonfire Night – We are back (hopefully). The WCA has tentatively booked the fireworks provider for 

Saturday 28th August 2021. We just need to sort some logistics with Covid-19 regulations but we will do our best to make it 

happen. More info in the July edition. 

 NSW Dine and Discover Vouchers – Just a reminder that you can use your Dine NSW Vouchers (2 x $25 vouchers per 

person) locally by June 30th. Just go to the Dine & Discover NSW website to look for places to spend them locally.  

 Wamboin Markets – The June market is the last market before our winter hibernation. Make sure you get on down and 

support our local market. 9-12pm on 20th June. 

 Wamboin Social Drop-In Group– is in action every Thursday from 10am – 12 noon at the Wamboin Hall in Bingley 

Way.  It is an informal get together, morning tea is provided and participants can stay for a chat or have a game of scrabble, table 

tennis, or play cards. If you have any questions, or want to ask about transport, please don’t hesitate to contact Narelle Pumphrey 

on 0438 917 206 or pumpbnjc@westnet.com.au  

 QPRC Mobile Library: –The Mobile Library will be at the Wamboin Hall in Bingley Way on Thursday June 3rd and 

Thursday June 17th  from 10.30am to 11.30am and every fortnight from then on. If you are not a Library Member come along 

anyway, the Mobile 

Library staff can join you 

up on the day and you can 

borrow immediately.  

There is a great selection, 

books – including large 

print books, DVDs, 

magazines, children’s 

books, audio-books etc.   

This service is provided to 

Wamboin residents each 

fortnight by the QPRC for 

their enjoyment and 

convenience, please 

continue to use it or we 

will lose it. 

 WCA Meeting – Next 

Meeting will be held at 

7.30 pm, Tuesday 15th June 

at the Wamboin 

Community Hall. 

 We are Wamboin   
Peter Evans - President. 

  

Wamboin Community Association 

Presidents Paragraphs 

 

“Winter is Coming” 
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TRIVIA is BACK!      
 Q: What’s happening on Sat July 24th?  

A: Bywong TRIVIA is BACK! 

 Dust off your synapses, BCA’s Trivia Night is on the way!  Pencil in the evening of Sat 24 

July now and start ringing around to press-gang/cajole your most trivial (it’s a compliment!) 

friends and acquaintances.   All going well, we will have Teams of EIGHT, cost is $10/head 

and includes homemade soup and roll and prizes/trophies for the minutiae-minded 

(starting with one for the punniest team name – tell us on the night. Arrive at 6.30pm for a 

7.00pm kickoff. Estimated close of shenanigans will be around 10.00pm. Seats are limited, so 

register ASAP via the email address below (a complete team of six,  OR we can place individuals on a table with new friends!).  

COVID-safe conditions will be strictly observed. Any changes to plans will be advertised as early as possible via the Whisper, the 

BCA website and BCA Facebook page.   - Mike Wilkins, President, Bywong Community Association’ 
president@bywongcommunity.org.au, 0417458320 

 

 

 

 

mailto:president@bywongcommunity.org.au
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The Wamboin 
Firefighter 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Do you intend to do some burning off ? 

1.  You can complete an online NSW RFS notification at www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/notify,  (or phone Lake George Fire Control 

Centre ( 02 6128 0600 during business hours ) 

2.   You will need to do a letterbox drop, or chat to all of your neighbours at least 24hrs before you intend to light up informing 

them of your intentions to burn off. An example of what to write for your notification could be, Dear Neighbour, we intend to 

do some burning of between 00/00/2021 and 00/00/21 at ADDRESS weather permitting. The NSW RFS has been notified. 

Any enquires contact us on 0000 123 456. 

3. On the day before and on the day that you intend to burn off, check the weather conditions. Most importantly the wind and the 

wind speed. Calm conditions are what you need. Moderate or Strong winds will make your fire unpredictable and hard to 

manage. 

4. Watch and monitor your fire while it is burning and ensure that you have the tools and water available so that you can control 

your burn off be sure not to leave your burn unattended. 

5. It is your responsibility to make sure that your burn off is completely out. 

Wamboin Rural Fire Brigade:  http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au              NSW Rural Fire Service: 

www.rfs.nsw.gov.au  

Wamboin Rural Fire Brigade is on Facebook                                                          Lake George Fire Control Centre: 6128 

0600 
======================================================================================================= 

 

 

http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/
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Wheels of Wamboin Wrap up 
 Well a cracker of a day dawned for the 7th annual Wheels of Wamboin. The great weather drew a large crowd and over 

280 proud owners showing off their mechanical marvels from near and some from far.  

 This year, once again we had a absolutely great variety of vehicles showcasing many decades of automotive progress. We 

had Ferrari’s we had Fiats, we had muscle we had Japanese, we had British and German (even a Skoda), pre-war and post-war and 

of course the classic Australian trio of Ford, Holden and Valiant were there in numbers. There is a definite revival movement in 

classic cars at the moment and it really shone out with the cars on show. Bikes were also out in numbers with Ducati’s on display, 

Triumphs and Harleys representing on two wheels. Special mention to the the London baby Carriage (a wicker pram) which 

initiated some memories for many and 6 year old Robert Thompson’s 1/3 scale 32 Ford Coupe using a mobility scooter as a base. 

This was a super cool advancement on the old pedal car theme.   

 This year, due to COVID protocols the only award was a “Presidents Choice” rather than the usual voting system.  With 

the help of several secret judges touring the display there were a number of strong contenders. A red 1950 Mercury M47 pickup 

was stunning, the king of Mustangs a 1969 428 jade green Cobra Jet was awesome, the 1939 buttercup yellow Buick stole many 

hearts, a Barbados Green Sandman HQ ute was just sublime (get it) but the winning car this year was a 1947 Supercharged MG 

with a boat tail body. It was absolutely beautiful and the subject of a very 

comprehensive recently completed restoration.  

 Overall it was a huge day with a great crowd attending the home produce and 

craft markets (estimated at over 1000+) along with the Landcare native plant sale. 

The coffee machine went through over 60 litres of milk and the RFS BBQ had to 

make an emergency dash for more food. We raised approximately $1250 from the 

gate which will be donated to the Wamboin RFS. 

 Special thanks to the Wamboin RFS for assistance on the day and our friends 

at Contentious Character for sponsoring the winning prize and always Shannon’s 

Insurance support.  Photos are available on our Wheels of Wamboin Facebook page.  

See you next year!    - Peter Evans 
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                         Polly's Biggest Cancer Morning Tea - Thank You  
 We didn’t let COVID get us down!  We broke up the event 

into two sessions and we did it!   Another year of friendship, fun, 

laughter food and beverages has raised over $13k for the much 

needed funds for cancer research.A BIG THANK YOU for all 

the support received from many of you especially to those that 

attended. 
 A HUGE THANK YOU goes to my hubby, my sister & her 

husband, my very special friends and to all volunteers on the day.  

The Wamboin Whisper and The Bungendore Weekly for 

advertising.  To local businesses in Bungendore - IGA, Bendigo 

Bank, Woodworks Gallery, Butcher, Gossips, Healing Space, 

Quilters. and to my fellow Parishioners at St Mary's. Wamboin - 

Wamboin Community Association, D & K Kitchen, Country 

Animal Park.  Braidwood – Quilting Shop and to many 

businesses in Canberra & Queanbeyan.And, so I do not take all 

the credit, a wonderful donation of $6k came from an individual  

right here in Wamboin. God Bless you in everything you do. I am 

forever indebted to you. Still some items left for a good bargain. 

No reasonable offer refused. Contact me on 62381996 and I will let you know where you can come and browse. Lastly but not 

least THANK YOU EVERYONE as I cannot name each and every individual who has made this possible. These funds could not 

be raised WITHOUT YOU!  Love to all with deepest gratitude. - Polly 
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Wamboin Golf – May 2021 
 Sunday, 2 May.  It was a fine autumnal day 

for the Wamboin Merrie Month of May Frolic.  

The day was sponsored by those old sailors and 

airmen represented by Tim Barter and Paul 

Griffin whom we thank for the scrumptious 

spread (which they had little to do with) and the 

prizes (chosen by people with taste).  They 

declared the competition would be decided on 

the Stableford scoring system.  Ah well, never 

mind.   Last month was a red letter occasion for 

your correspondent.  Being an essential service 

worker as a reporter for this august organ of 

communication, he had his first date with Jabber 

the Hutt.  Yes, I joined the conga line of 

masochists with our sleeves rolled up to the 

armpits to get the initial jab of the Astral Zenic 

vax. As promised, it didn’t hurt.  Well, not until 

the needle actually went in and then it hurt like 

hell – a cross between the guillotine and 

seppuku (I hope I’m not putting you off).  Anyway, I made it through the side effects 

period without experiencing the dreaded managerial thrombosis i.e. clots at the top.  

 Back in the ICU, as the captain did the intricate calculations, we considered the 

news that crime stats had dropped sharply during the pandemic.  Not white collar crime – 

that continues unabated: my ISP still bills me full price for a service delivered 

intermittently.  No, they mean crimes like theft and burglary.  It’s because 

we’re all working from home.  Being the bleeding hearts we are, we 

wondered how the poor old tea leaves and their families were bearing up.  

It’d be a bit hard to claim the JobKeeper.  We decided that they needed a 

community group to lobby on their behalf.  Maybe the Business Council of 

Australia can form a blue collar division. Conversation then turned to our 

hydrogen future.  No one reading this remembers the Hindenburg but most 

have heard of it.  It wasn’t a good look for hydrogen.  But your 

correspondent, who goes to great lengths to research these articles, can 

reassure you that R & D has progressed since those days. This is how it 

works (I’ll keep it simple): hydrogen gas and compressed air are forced 

through a membrane which splits the hydrogen atom (that’s right!) which 

creates the power to drive an electric motor. You are now riding an H bomb 

just like Slim Pickens did in the movie “Dr Strangelove”. The bits of the H 

atom that aren’t needed – call it the nuclear waste- react with the oxygen in 

the air to form water which is released through the car’s exhaust system. I 

reckon it’ll be the go-to vehicle for ram raids – if you can jump out in time 

like James Dean in “Rebel without a Cause”. 

 The captain called for order and introduced our guest, Vincent 

Gorham making a welcome return.  Ted’s joke involved a 

lady with a glass eye.  The googly ball was awarded to Nev 

Schroder for striking your correspondent with a divot while 

limbering up.  Guess who got the dummy spit award for 

bringing it to the committee’s attention.  Once again no LD 

and NTB ball winners for the Eastern Nine.  The junior 

nine hole comp winner was Phoebe Beckett with 20 

Stableford points.  The senior nine hole comp winner was 

Deb Gordon 21 points from Rob Gorham 20 points OCB.  

Winner of the senior 18 hole comp was Glen Crafter 38 

from Vicki Still 36. Well played, everyone!  Isn’t the year 

flashing past?  There’s nothing like a pandemic to while 

away the boredom of the mundane.  And golf, of course.  

Join us at the community hall at 12.15pm on Sunday, 6 

June for the pre solstice comp which will kick off at 

12.30pm sharp.  Stay on afterwards for the ritual pagan 

dancing around the fire.  The shy and inhibited may retain 

their clothing. - Larry King, golfer    
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Church Building Being Used Again 
 A few months ago we were allowed back into the building for church services, and more recently we are allowed to use it 

for other purposes. So, finally, the WWOW’s are able to meet in the building where they have met regularly for many years. It 

must feel like coming home for them. Also the Book Club have returned, and other groups are considering re-starting. Things are 

starting to feel more ‘normal’ again. 

 The Wamboin church of St Andrew, donated by David Robertson and erected on land donated by Meriel and Lance 

Schultz, was never intended to be just for worship, but for the use of the Wamboin community. That was its use prior to early 

2020, and again that is happening. Now we just need to get rid of this pesky virus, for all time. 

 Apart from a service on the First Sunday of each month, there is not much happening with church events for the next few 

months, too cold for even our hardy group. But come the Spring, a different story. Stay tuned for information.   

 If you would like to receive our emailed services, deigned to be used for home worship at a time to suit yourself, contact 

peterandandrew2012@gmail.com or for Pastoral care, or just to talk, call Pastor Royce on 0416 265 600, Alan 0429 434 944, or 

Gai 0438 400 634 

Control Of Dogs In Public Places 
There has been some discussion on whether dogs must be on a leash on our Greenways. The legislation is clear. In public places, such 

as Greenways, public parks and roadsides, dogs must be under effective control by means of a leash. Here is the relevant excerpt from 

the NSW Companion Animals Act 1998. 

NSW Companion Animals Act 1998 

Responsibilities for control of dogs 

Responsibilities while dog in public place 

(1) A dog that is in a public place must be under the effective control of some competent person by means of an adequate 

chain, cord or leash that is attached to the dog and that is being held by (or secured to) the person. 

The Greenways information on the Bywong and Wamboin Community Association websites have been updated to reflect this. 

-  Kathy Handel, Chair, QPRC s.355 Greenways Committee 
 

 
  

mailto:peterandandrew2012@gmail.com
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YLess4U Information: 
Proposed microPop Tower Millpost Hill Wamboin 

 
YLess4U are currently going through a process with Crown Lands, Queanbeyan-Palerang Regional Council in relation to 
building a microPop Tower at Millpost Hill. 
 

The microPop tower is apart of a bigger project that YLess4U is working on, in conjunction with the NSW Telco Authority 

as part of Connecting Country Communities Fund. The proposed microPop tower will assist in bringing better Internet 

Connectivity to the Bungendore Community, whilst also being able to bring better Internet Connectivity to the Wamboin 

Community. 

 

The proposed microPop tower will look similar to the current microPop tower situated on private property near the 

proposed Millpost Hill site. As shown below: 

 
 

The microPop single monopole tower itself will be no taller than 12 metres in height. The site will also have a solar panal 

array and a roadside box. The solar panel array is to generate power for the running of the equipment within the 

roadside box, which will also include the batteries. 
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The pictures below are of the solar panel array and roadside box that will be used: 

 

    
The below picture shows approximately where the microPop tower is to be placed: 

 
 

YLess4U has designed the microPop towers so they can blend into the environment and not be an abnoxious eyesore 

that could be potentially seen for more kilometres in every direction. YLess4U are also wanting to work with the various 

community groups in relation to beautification (planting of native trees and shrubbery) of the site. YLess4U will not be 

removing any trees or shrubs from the site either, we would prefer to plant additional flora and fuana to assist with some 

shrouding of the site. Vehicle access has been arrange through a private land owner and access will be for the main 

construction period and then roughly every six months for maintence, unless there is an emergency.  

 

If YLess4U is successful with our applications through Crown Lands, Queanbeyan-Palerang Regional Council, we will 

ensure members of the community will still have acces to Millpost Hill and it’s Greenways. The site will be barricaded off 

and warning signs will be in place whilst the works are being completed.  

 

For futher information in relation to the Connecting Country Community Fund, please follow the attached links: 

https://www.telco.nsw.gov.au/content/connecting-country-communities and https://www.nsw.gov.au/regional-growth-

fund/connecting-country-communities-fund  In additional you may want to attend the Public Meeting being held on 21st 

June, 6pm at the Wamboin Memorial Hall. You can always contact via phone on 02 6230 3699 or email 

sales@yless4u.com.au     - Thank you from all of the YLess4U Staff. 

 

https://www.telco.nsw.gov.au/content/connecting-country-communities
https://www.nsw.gov.au/regional-growth-fund/connecting-country-communities-fund
https://www.nsw.gov.au/regional-growth-fund/connecting-country-communities-fund
mailto:sales@yless4u.com.au
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As best I can tell, this snippet from Google maps that somewhat better locates the arial photo on the previous page.  The satellite 

view is above and the map view is below, showing block boundaries (faintly).  YLess4U is paying advertising rates for 2.5 of their 

3 pages on pages 16-18 and for the ¼ page announcement on page 27 and for the public announcement on page 13.   The two 

maps on put on this page by me to add clarity to the proposed tower location.  The Community Association wants the Whisper to 

present both sides of contentious matters in the same issue. The half page article on the next page came in from a resident before 

the YLess4U material.  I’ve said to YLess4U they can have a half page of their material at no cost under an attempt at “right of 

reply”. I did give a brief summary list of the “Keep Millpost Hill Towerless” reasons to YLess4U so they could reasonably 

address them, but did not show them the article on the next page.  The opposing view, from a resident, who I know represents the 

view of a number of others, is presented next, to give it the last word.– Whisper editor 

 

  

      TAYLOR MADE PUMPS 
                                           YOUR PUMPS NOT PUMPING? 
                          PUMP REPAIRS TO ALL MAKES OF PUMPS 

New Pumps Supplied and Installed       Home Pressure Systems 

Bore and Irrigation Pumps        Bore, Pump and Power Packages 
Fire Fighting Pumps         Solar Bore Pumps 

Don’t run out of water – call a Local Bloke for mobile Sales & Repairs 

Mark Taylor   Mobile: 0428 486 460  

email:  taylormadepumps@live.com 

mailto:taylormadepumps@live.com
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No Communications Tower on Mill Post Hill 
 On the 14 April 2021, the local internet supplier Yless4U advised some local residents of a proposed installation of 

communications equipment on Mill Post Hill.  

 The letter advised that Yless4U are one of two local communications carriers selected by the NSW Government to deliver 

a wireless broadband internet service to 11 communities that previously relied on satellite internet. In response to this letter, I 

sought further information from the NSW Telco Authority via connectingcommunities@customerservice.nsw.gov.au and I was 

informed that the proposed location has been chosen as a potential site to ensure that all of Bungendore is provided with 

improved internet access. 

 I congratulate Yless4U on being chosen for delivery of improved internet for Bungendore, and I also positively support 

any NSW Government commitment to improve regional internet provision.  

 I do NOT support the construction of a communications tower and associated infrastructure on top of the most recognised 

Wamboin landmark as the best way to deliver this internet.  

 If you are a resident of the local community, or just a lover of the amenity provided by the Wamboin/Bywong greenways 

and in particular Mill Post Hill, please consider writing to the NSW Telco Authority via the email address above to advocate for 

another location for this tower. You may like to consider the following: 

-The disruption of the visual amenity of Mill Post Hill, from the surrounding area. 

-The disruption to the uninterrupted views from atop. 

-The power that will be required to be installed to supply the tower. 

-The vehicular access that will be required to reach it. 

-The security that will be required to keep it safe from damage. 

-The disruption to extensive planting by Landcare to install the infrastructure. 

-What regulations are in place stop the extension in height of the tower height once it is in situ? 

-The precedent of having one tower…what about another?  

-Doesn’t Bungendore have the NBN? 

 For new residents of the area, this is not the first time this battle has been fought! Telstra reconsidered their own tower on 

Mill Post Hill after strong resident objection. Telstra now have a huge tower on Denley Drive, on private land and hidden (mostly) 

by large trees. 

 I ask Yless4U, what other options have you explored for this tower? Other sites? Have you considered piggybacking on to 

existing infrastructure like the local Telstra or Optus towers, or even local telegraph poles? 

 I value my rural-residential location and amenity. I do not support the construction of a communication tower and 

associated infrastructure on my favourite hill for the benefit of Bungendore.If you agree, please write to NSW Telco Authority 

and keep an eye out for Yless4U community consultations.  

 Thank you. - Kathleen Ibbotson, Wamboin 

============================================================================================ 

 

 

Can you write something for the July Wamboin Whisper?  Deadline is 7 pm, last Sunday of June.   The Whisper is meant to be 

one more way that Bywong and Wamboin Residents can communicate with each other.  What you write can inform or entertain.  

To fit into the Whisper, it should be about living in this area.  Show respect for the variety of lifestyles and opinions out here.    If 

what you write could aid your own income, think about running it as an ad.  Thank you to everyone who has written something for 

this issue, paid for an ad in it, or helped distribute it to the rest of us.  Your effort made this issue, like each one before.  – Ned, 

Noel, volunteer editor on behalf of the Wamboin Community Association, which owns the Whisper. 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
  

Classified: FOR SALE: Chest freezer – Fisher & Paykel H160S (164 ltr), clean & good working order $150; Oak wine barrel – 

painted green (flaking), for your cellar or garden $100; Compost bin - Gedye 400 ltr, round (900mm base), Made in Australia 

(RRP $85) $50. All surplus to requirements. Jenny 0412099503. 

mailto:connectingcommunities@customerservice.nsw.gov.au
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It Really is A Dog’s Life 

 Hi! I’ve been so very busy since last time I wrote that I hardly know where to start. I discovered in April that Daisy has a 

dam. And on that dam there’s a kayak. And when people paddle the kayak, I can follow them using my recently acquired 

swimming skills. And, just for a little little time, I even rode on the nose of the kayak. You have to be very careful around paddles. 

 I might be getting my own kayak for next summer. Yay!! 

 I’ve been meeting new dogs and I’m getting better at that. I think I might be able to strike up lovely friendships with Lucy 

and with Charlie. Lucy is bigger than me so I’m a bit anxious when I see her. But luckily her owners are very patient and they are 

helping me become less anxious when we meet. Daisy and I met Charlie through Daisy’s fence when we were having a ball game. 

I think Charlie will want to join us one day when we’re all free. I think he’ll be a very good runner. 

The Winter Trails 2021 Running Event is coming up shortly so I’ve been helping with preparations for that. Gretta and Trixie are 

helping too. And our owners … and some human friends. We all work well together. I do running and making sure I know where 

everyone is – that’s my main job. I’m excited about race day as I will be spending it with Daisy and her owners while my owner 

does race work. Being with Daisy means lots and lots of ball games. I’m quite a good catcher – the humans talk about outfield and 

slips catches. I can do both!! I think we’ll all be very VERY tired at the end of that day. I might even sleep in the next day!!! 

A couple of weeks ago I was very excited to go on quite a long car ride. I wasn’t quite sure where we were heading but then we 

turned into a driveway and I remembered I’d been there before. It was the kennels I stayed at in February. There are very nice 

people there and I arrived in time for dinner – chicken!! The next day I got to play with lots of dogs. There was even another 

Molly. And a very very active kelpie. The kennel people said she was even more active than me. My owner and her friends can’t 

imagine that!! I saw a wombat – I left it alone. I am mostly being 

very good at leaving kangaroos and echidnas and wallabies. 

Apparently that’s because I’m growing up ;) I got to stay a whole 

week so there was lots of games… and lots of chicken… 

scrumptious. I missed Gretta especially so was very happy when 

she came to collect me. We had a lovely reunion and then I had to 

say goodbye to my playmates. We fell asleep on the way home. 

When I got home I had to have another lovely reunion – this time 

with Muggles, my cat brother, who was pleased to see me too. Oh, 

and I was quite pleased to see my owner … So all is well in my 

world.  

       I’m so lucky to have learnt I don’t need to live anywhere else. 

Molly (with quite a bit of help from Jenny) Full name supplied 
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Bird Of The Month 
By Luke Downey 

For June I chose the Striated Thornbill, a very common resident small bird that is not 

very colourful, and often overlooked. 

Striated Thornbill (Acanthiza lineata)  

Size: 10cm                                  Status: Very common breeding resident 

(Photo from Google images) 

        The Striated Thornbill is a very small bird that some people might refer to as an 

“LBJ” (Little Brown Job). It is brownish in colour and looks similar to a few other 

species. However, when you look closely, these species can be told apart fairly easily. 

Unlike elsewhere in the world our little brown birds can be readily distinguished, 

whereas warblers are almost indistinguishable. Striated Thornbills are pale cream-

white underneath, becoming yellowish towards the vent (undertail). The breast and face are streaked black. Their upperparts are 

olive-brown, with the top and back of the head, including the crown, being a reddish-tan colour, faintly streaked white. The tail 

and edges of the wings are black. Striated Thornbills have a very fine, black bill, and fine black legs, well adapted for foraging in 

the canopy and foliage of gum trees, and gleaning small insects off the leaves. They occur in woodland and forests, generally 

avoiding more open and sparsely treed areas, as they like to forage in the treetops. The similar Brown Thornbill is often confused 

with the Striated Thornbill, however there are a few main differences to help 

identify them. Striated Thornbills have a brown eye (Brown Thornbill has a red 

eye), Striated Thornbills have a plain rump and reddish-tan crown with olive-

brown upperparts (Brown Thornbill has a rufous rump and rufous-scalloped 

forehead, with overall greyish upperparts). Their behaviour is also very different; 

whilst they often occur together in mixed-species flocks, Striated Thornbills 

usually feed in the canopy in larger groups, whereas Brown Thornbills usually 

forage in understorey, in pairs or smaller groups. Striated Thornbills have a 

chipping, insect-like “tiz, tiz” call, which is a lot higher-pitched and more constant 

twittering than the Brown Thornbill’s harsh chirping and warbling call. Striated 

Thornbills build their dome nest in leafy branches of trees, it is suspended from a 

branch with an entry hole on the side. The male and female birds, look the same, 

and they both attend to parental duties, assisted by the rest of their flock. 
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Wamboin Home Produce and Craft Market Saturday 19 June 2021 9am - 12 md 
Contact: Meriel Schultz 62383309 or 042 261 4304 Email: lmsconsulting@bigpond.com 

 The May market went well.  Lots on offer, especially craft, jewellery, preserves and home cooking.  We combined the 

market with a ‘Bring and Buy’ horse gear, farm and garden equipment sale on the oval.  We achieved an extra 10 stall holders – 

probably some other potential sellers were deterred by the very cold and windy weather.  Thankfully, after a shower earlier in the 

morning, the rain held off.  Coffee, egg and bacon rolls, sausage rolls and Maria’s doughnuts were especially popular.  

 Using the back room for the “Hang it on the Community Clothesline” stall is proving excellent.  However we might share 

that room between the coffee machine and the clothing for June as it’s getting mighty chilly for Lou and Georgia outside.  

Proceeds from the clothing stall were donated towards Pauline’s 2021 Biggest Morning Tea (Cancer Council ACT). We wish her 

well for the rest of the fund raising events.  

 June marks the final market before our winter break so come and stock up.  We will return in September of course.  Lots of 

ideas afoot for future markets:  -A dog morning and exhibition flyball  - An art/photography show featuring Wamboin/Bywong art 

works  - Return of the “Wheels of Wamboin”  -  More ‘bring and buy’ events     Watch this space for news on these and if you 

have other good ideas for events to run in conjunction with the market – LET US KNOW.   See you at the market! 

============================================================================ 

 
 

“The organised savagery with which kangaroos are being hunted today is equalled in our history only by 

the appalling massacre of koalas in 1927.” - Alan John ‘Jock’ Marshall, Foundation Professor 

Zoology, Monash University, in 1966 book The Great Extermination 
 

Jock Marshall’s hard-to- find 1966 book documented a war since settlement on our national emblems, the 

kangaroo and the emu and much other wildlife – including the koala – killed for profit and to remake the 

nature of Australia.   

I wrote Injustice, with a chapter on Marshall’s evidence, after investigating a hidden story: the legacy of 

disrespect for native animals and their destruction has not stopped. It is still today capped by a world-

beating wildlife trade that few people know of or acknowledge. The government-sanctioned killings rely 

on dominant public stories: about the needs of commerce/export trade or on arguments from applied 

ecology. Together they keep Australians looking the other way.   

But ‘Injustice’ also explores winning directions that marry the economic and the ecological – showing 

ways to heal the country and co-exist with the full nature of Australia on properties large and small.  I 

know that many who might read these words in the Wamboin Whisper have found the sharing path 

rewarding, and that wisdom is acknowledged in the book –– Maria Taylor 

Find Injustice cover images and where to buy the book online at www.mariataylor.com.au 

 

mailto:lmsconsulting@bigpond.com
http://www.mariataylor.com.au/
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Second call: can you assist in documenting a historical timeline – a chronology – of Wamboin and district? 
Many thanks to the Whisper readers who responded to my request, last month, for comments on, and suggestions for, the contents 

of the historical timeline of Wamboin and district, that I have been collating.   You can access the chronology at the Wamboin 

Community Association’s website’s local history page there: https://www.wamboincommunity.asn.au/localhistory/. At that page, 

please navigate through the left-hand-side menu Wamboin Locality | Chronology. 

 If you have an interest in the history of our area, and/or have some knowledge of it, I invite you to have a look at the 

chronology, and let me have any suggestions for additional entries or topics, or comments on what I have already drafted. 

Please contact me at phone 0416 231 890, or email david [at] dnmcdonald.id.au. Looking forward to hearing from you! 

- David McDonald 

Kowen Trail Run - Winter Trails 2021 
 Wamboin Trail Runners are back with our popular Winter Trails event on Sunday 20th June in support of our wonderful 

Wamboin Fireys.  As always there will be hot soup or delicious egg and bacon rolls for all participants, others can, of course, 

purchase food and drink.  Every cent we make is given to our local Wamboin Rural Fire Brigade. 

 For entries and further details visit our revamped web site https://kowen-trail-run.com but 

make sure you register before is closes on Thursday 17th June. There will be three races on the 

day: 42.2km Marathon; 21.1km Half Marathon and a 12km trail run/walk and there are records 

to be broken! We've seen some amazingly fast times in the past, perhaps you can match them or 

better them. Currently the record times are:      

         42.2 km Marathon - Male 3:18:03, Female 4:18:30          21.1 km Half Marathon - Male 

1:26:07, Female 1:42:53   12 km trail Run - Male 0:46:52, Female 0:54:27 

 Our trail maintenance team has really coalesced, working throughout the year.  There are 

five regulars in the team, and they meet most weeks for a few hours of work. These wonderful 

volunteers also boast a few honorary 4-legged members - Molly, Gretta and Trixie - who enjoy the outings and entertain the hard 

workers with their attempts to "help".  They generally finish each session with a social coffee and maybe a cake or pastry too. So, 

if you’re interested in joining us, it’s a good way to get fit and find new friends! Please visit our website https://kowen-trail-

run.com/volunteer/.  

 We can't plan the weather, but we're hoping for a classic, blue sky Winter day to welcome you to this event.  There will be 

fire pits, hot food and a warm welcome to everyone.  This event is being run in strict accordance with COVID-19 restrictions, we 

feel lucky and grateful to be able to run this and ask that all attendees abide by the protocols on the day.  We are excited and 

looking forward to Kowen Trail Run – Winter Trails 2021.  See you there.  – Lisa Brunswick, for Wamboin Trail Runners 

 

  

https://www.wamboincommunity.asn.au/localhistory/
https://kowen-trail-run.com/
https://kowen-trail-run.com/volunteer/
https://kowen-trail-run.com/volunteer/
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WAMBOIN WEATHER – Rainfall And Temperature Records 
(46 years from Cooper Road) by Christine Rieber 

 
May Rainfall Stats  Average May rainfall…............. 44.8mm 

May rainfall to the 30th ................. 70.5mm  2020 May rainfall…................... 14.5mm 
2021 total rainfall to 30th ……..... 358.0mm  2020 total rainfall to 30/5......... 378.5mm 

  45yr Av. to end of May………. 266.9mm 
June Rainfall Stats   

2020 June rainfall........................ 49.25mm  Average June rainfall…..……… 54.3mm 
Wettest June................ 178.25mm in 2016  Average no. rain days in June…. 9.9 
Wettest June day…..... 84.75mm on 6/6/16  Highest no. rain days………… 22 in 1978 
Driest June………………..… 0mm in 2017  Lowest no. rain days…….......... 0 in 2017 

   
June Temperature Stats  Av. June temp…. 6.4oC (day+night comb.) 

Hottest June day…….... 18.3oC on 20/6/20  Hottest June night………. 11oC (7 times) 
Coldest June day........... 3oC (4 times)          1991 (5 times)  &  1995 (2 times) 

       9/6/11,  24/6/14,  30/6/14  &  25/6/16  Coldest June night……….. -6oC on 9/6/96 
Average day temp. …………….… 9.9oC  Average night temp. ……………..... 2.8oC 

Warmest June……..….. 1991  Coldest June……………. 2015 
Av. max day temp. 12.5oC & night 7oC 

      (highest 14.3oC in 2020) 
 Av. min day temp. 7.5oC & night -0.3oC 

                               (lowest -0.6oC in 2001) 
  June 2020. Av. max 14.3oC & min 2.6oC 

The six coldest weeks occur after the winter solstice which is on 21 June. Whilst June 21 is the shortest day it does 
not have the latest sunrise and earliest sunset. The earliest sunset occurs about 1 week before the 21st and the latest 
sunrise about 1 week afterwards. This phenomenon is due of the tilt of the Earth and that the Earth’s path around the 

Sun is not a circle, but more like an oval. 
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How the Whisper Gets Into Your Mailbox Each Month 
Without the month by month donation of time by the residents listed below, it would not be possible for Wamboin and 

Bywong to have the Whisper, a paper owned by the Wamboin Community Association and written by locals who volunteer to 

provide content they hope will be interesting and beneficial to the rest of us.  Remember that any resident of Bywong or Wamboin 

is welcome to contribute to the Whisper.  The main guidelines are that it be beneficial to and respectful of the rest of us and that it 

be paid for as an ad if it may benefit the writer’s own income or business.  

Thank you to Judy Smith, who delivered Whispers to her section of Weeroona Drive for several years, and to Sophie 

Davis who has generously now taken on that task   Also thank to Gareth Jones, who put up his hand to distribute batches of 

Whispers to 5 more deliverers on top of the 6 he has been distributing for a couple years now.  If you could do this, please email 

me at nednoel@optusnet.com.au or phone me on 0409 997 082. 

 

  

171:  CO-ORDINATED BY ALICE SCOTT:  ph 0407 005 506 email alicehscott@bigpond.com 

Fay Kelly Norton West Area from Cmpbl Pl 20 Christine Rieber Cooper Rd 26 

Dave Power Fernloff Rd 34 Vicki Still Canning Cl 15 

Andrea Sadow Poppet Rd  32 Alan Rope Sutton Rd 44 

180:  CO-ORDINATED  BY KATHY HANDEL:  ph 6238  3596 khandel@bigpond.net.au 

Joan Mason Bingley Way 44 Margaret Hekeimin Merino Vale Dr 19 

Sue Ward Norton Rd (Bingley to Weeroona) 32 Anne Gardner Weeroona Dr (Norton to Majors) 32 

Kathy Handel Norton(Wrona2 Hilltop+Wirndra) 21 Phil Leeson& C Fogarty  Norton Rd (Campbell to Bingley) 32 

231:  CO-ORDINATED BY KERRIE FISHER:  ph 6238 3489 

Lesley Page Valley View Ln 4 Deb Gordon Yalana East 45 

Colleen Foster B’dore Rd to Nrtn Rd  22 Rob Henry South end Clare Valley 41 

Cassie Fisher Clare Ln 12 Lyle Montesin  The Forest Rd area  incl Joe Rcks 65 

Dominica Lorima North end Clare Valley 42    

198:  CO-ORDINTED BY GARETH JONES:   ph Ph: 6238 1988  givrjones@bigpond.com  

Sophie Davis  Weeroona (254 – 400) 18 Susie & Brad Edwards Weeroona (417-512) 17 

Don Malcolmson Macs Reef Rd (DenleyToGumFlt) 7 Maria Taylor Birriwa Rd & Gum Flat Lane 19 

Nora Stewart Rovere Ln 7 Liza Davis Macs Reef Birriwa to Harriott 14 

Daryl Bourke Harriot Rd 26 Cheryl Warnock Macs Reef Rd (Nwington2 Bankers) 11 

Sandra Favre  Newwington Rd  20 Carol &Clive Boughton Macs Reef (Bankers To Fed Hwy) 33 

Attila & Cherry Hrgsi. Snowgum Road 26 

157:  CO-ORDINATED BY IAN COILLET    ph 0402 027 452 lodestar@ozemail.com.au 

Peter Huckstepp Federal HwSvcRd  22 Louise Baldwin Wattle Flat Rd 11 

Lyn Parkinson Bidges/Hickey/OldGoldMines 50 Penny & Russell Ball Macs Reef (Denley Dr to Bungdr Rd) 20 

 Glen Dorahy Sutton Park Estate 53 Fire Brigade Headquarters on Bingley Way   1 

 145:  CO-ORDINATED BY DAVID FEATHERSTONE     ph 6236  97223  bushranger_au@hotmail.com 

Chris Fowler Millyn Rd 20 David Featherston B’doreRd SmHill to&ncldgCrkBRd  28 

Sue Aunella Brooks Rd 24 Leigh & Derek Morris Wyoming & Doust Rds 40 

Kerrie Gougeon B’dore Rd (CreekB to Fed Hwy) 33    

259 CO-ORDINATED BY NED NOEL    ph 0409-997-082   email nednoel@optusnet.com.au  

Robyn Elsom Denley Dr (Sth End to 429) 15 JonesFmly+JulieJohnsn Denley 191 to 414  26 

Tony Bond HoganDr/OranaDr/Yuranga Dr 49 Connie & Hans Bachor Dnly Dr to Macs Rf incl Bchm Gr 35 

Murray Goodridge  B’dore Rd (MR to&ncldg Smrihl) 39 Diana Griffin Majors Close 19 

Diana Boswell DonnellyRd 29 & Grove Rd 9 38  Advertisers & Misc Out of area advertiser mailouts 38 

TOTAL 1,341   

mailto:nednoel@optusnet.com.au
mailto:nednoel@optusnet.com.au
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From the Corner 
 Earthworks (or Illegal Dumping?)—I thought a recent case in the Land and Environment Court was significant enough 

in its findings to warrant revisiting this subject. We’ve discussed the council controls associated with earthworks on several 

occasions, but I’ve never quite gone as far as discussing the point at which earthworks might be classified as illegal dumping, a 

much more serious issue than simply unapproved works. 

 Suffice to say that the importation of more than 100m3 of fill without any specific purpose is unlikely to be approved by 

any consent authority and will thus invariably constitute illegal dumping, regardless of the ‘quality’ of the material involved. The 

case at point, however, was fairly blatant, both in the extent of the activities involved and the refusal of the offending individual to 

acknowledge the many attempts made by council to address the situation. 

 A 100m3 limit, on the importation of fill without council consent, was introduced a few years back following a case in a 

neighbouring LGA where an earthmoving contractor purchased a rural property and proceeded to use it as a dumping site for 

material excavated in the course of conducting his business. He managed to avoid compliance action at the time by ensuring that 

the material was spread out so as to never exceed the 600mm depth limit that would trigger the requirement council approval. 

 In the present case, the offender proceeded down a similar path, dumping several thousand cubic metres of material on the 

property over a period of several years, in spite of notices from council to cease the activity. 

 In finding in council’s favour, the court ordered the defendant to: 

• Immediately cease using the Land for the disposal of Materials; 

• Within 28 days install and maintain erosion and sediment controls to contain the movement of sediment off the Land; 

• Within four months, remove all Materials and other waste from the Land; 

• Within one year of the date of these orders, restore the Land as near as possible to the condition it was at the importation 

and placement of the materials thereon. 

 Failure to comply could lead to fines of up to $5 million and/or a custodial sentence. This was no inconsequential smack 

on the hand but, with the rising costs of waste disposal, this sort of illegal dumping has become a serious problem in our rural 

areas. 

 The reader might be interested to know that the property in question is currently listed for sale and the traps for the unwary 

that might exist in cases like this. While the ultimate responsibility for remediation 

works rests with the subject individual regardless of any sale, and the relevant details 

would be articulated in a Section 10.7 Planning Certificate (formerly a Section 149 

Certificate), which any prospective purchaser should request from council as a matter of 

course, this is very much a case of buyer beware. As the new land owner, you might not 

be directly responsible for the remediation works, but you will certainly be caught up in 

any necessary compliance activities and could be seriously limited in how you are able 

to use this piece of real estate. At the end of the day, there’s only so much that council 

can do if people, or their legal representative, do not seek out all relevant information 

before proceeding with a property purchase. 

 As a corollary to this scenario, council has become aware of contractors who, when 

asked to undertake work on a property, suggest that fill will be required to complete the 

project at hand. This opportunity is then used to dump waste material, perhaps when fill 

is not even required. Note that it is the land owner’s responsibility to verify the source 

of any fill coming onto their property and to secure council approval if it is required. In 

general, any imported fill should be what is known as virgin excavated natural material 

(VENM), or in some circumstances just excavated natural material (ENM). The EPA 

provides guidance for landholders in this regard (see Filling your land? Make sure it’s 

legal—just Google “EPA2017P0295”). 

 As a footnote, the high resolution, historical time series aerial imagery that is 

available today from providers like Nearmap, even the lower resolution imagery freely 

available through Google Earth, make it a trivial exercise for anyone, let alone a 

government agency, to track changes to both structures 

on and the general landscape of a property. It’s pretty 

difficult to argue against evidence like this if a matter 

goes to court, especially if it’s backed up by a paper trail 

documenting attempts to resolve associated matters in a 

more constructive manner. 

 The QPR Blog—New or related entries in my Blog 

(http://peteharrison.id.au/blog) include: 

Earthworks Revisited (Feb 2019)    More on 

Earthworks (Jun 2012)      Earthworks (Sep 2011) 

-Cr Pete Harrison Ph. 6238 3640 Mob. 0427 711 028 

Email: contact@peteharrison.id.au Website: 

www.peteharrison.id.au 

[This article is provided for information purposes only 

and does not represent any recommendation or formal 

position of the Queanbeyan-Palerang Regional Council.]  

mailto:contact@peteharrison.id.au


Wamboin Whisper, June 2021 

Page 28 of 28 

 

 

 

 

  


